A meeting of the Board of Directors of the Washington Township Health Care District was held on Wednesday, June 14, 2017 in the Conrad E. Anderson, MD Auditorium, 2500 Mowry Avenue, Fremont, California. Director Nicholson called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm and led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance.

CALL TO ORDER

Roll call was taken: Directors present: William Nicholson, MD; Bernard Stewart, DDS; Michael Wallace, Patricia Danielson, RHIT, Jacob Eapen, MD. Directors absent:

ROLL CALL

Also present: Nancy Farber, Chief Executive Officer; Timothy Tsoi, Chief-Elect of Medical Staff; Debbie Jackson, Service League 1st President; Dee Antonio, District Clerk

Guests: Kimberly Hartz, Chris Henry, Bryant Welch, Stephanie Williams, Tina Nunez, Kristin Ferguson, Mary Bowron, Albert Brooks MD, Angus Cochran, David Lee MD, Michael Platzbecker, Robert Alfieri

Nancy Farber, Chief Executive Officer, introduced David Lee MD, co-director of the UCSF-Washington Cancer Center to present the education session: Evolution of Cancer Treatment. Dr. Lee began his presentation with US cancer statistics provided by the National Cancer Institute showing a decrease in cancer rates since 2003 as well as an increase in the number of cancer survivors. He gave an overview of Chemotherapy related to Hodgkin's Lymphoma and reviewed the chemotherapy paradigm.

EDUCATION SESSION: Evolution of Cancer Treatment

Dr. Lee noted that understanding carcinogenesis improves treatment and talked about the use of Tamoxifen in the first targeted cancer therapy dated 1971. Tamoxifen reduced the risk of death by 20% per year for five years and extended an additional five years following a complete five years of treatment. From the late 1990s to 2000s, a dramatic number of new cancer drugs were approved by the FDA with most designed specifically to target a mutation important to certain cancers. Dr. Lee noted there were limits to targeted therapy.

We have now moved forward into Precision Medicine: medical care designed to optimize therapeutic benefits for particular groups of patients by using genetic or molecular profiling. The right treatment for the right patient. Dr. Lee talked about genetic profiling guides for cancer treatment, specifically breast cancer, prostate cancer, colon cancer, and leukemia. He also spoke about the future of cancer therapy involving next generation DNA sequencing.

Dr. Lee concluded his presentation by speaking about the UCSF-Washington Hospital partnership which includes clinical (tumor boards) and research collaborations (open clinical trials), expansion of UCSF genetics counseling, and access to cutting-edge technology and protocols.

Director Danielson moved for approval of the minutes of May 10, 15, 22, 24, and 25, 2017.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF May 10, 15, 22, 24, and 25, 2017

Director Stewart seconded the motion. Roll call was taken:

William Nicholson, MD - aye Bernard Stewart, DDS - aye

> Michael Wallace – aye Patricia Danielson, RHIT – aye Jacob Eapen, MD – aye

The motion unanimously carried.

There were no oral communications.

COMMUNICATIONS: ORAL

The following written communication received from Timothy Tsoi, MD., Chief of Staff-Elect, dated May 22, 2017 requesting approval of Medical Staff Credentialing Action Items as follows:

COMMUNICATIONS: WRITTEN

Appointments:

Gray, Johann MD; Matuszk, Ronald MD; Nguyen, Doris MD; Paek, Sung MD; Towers, Barry CCP; Shain, Alana MD

Temporary Privileges:

Bryant, George PA-C

Emergency Temporary Privileges for Specific Patient Care: Ge, Benjamin MD; Gray, Johann MD; Towers, Barry CCP

Reappointments:

Carlson, Carl Jeffrey MD; Chakravorty, Aruna MD; Deol, Gurleen PA-C; Johnson, Craig MD; Kolluru, Gopala MD; Lee, Christine MD; Multani, Jasbir MD; Ravid, Noga MD; Saxena, Deepti MD; Singhal, Manish MD; Shingal, Rajesh MD; Townsend, Dennis MD; Upender, Sunil MD

Transfer in Staff Sui, John MD

Completion of Proctoring & Advancement in Staff Category Sui, John MD

Extension of Proctorship and Provisional Category Chang, Shurong MD; Mogal, AmyCecilia MD; Naing, Lin MD; Patel, Bijal MD; Roe, Bernadita NP

<u>New Privilege Requests</u> Chetty, Shilpa MD; Wilkins, Christopher PA-C

<u>Delete Privilege Requests</u> Carlson, Carl Jeffrey MD; Johnson, Craig MD; Saxena, Deepti MD; Shinghal, Rajesh MD

<u>Withdrawal of Application</u> Arriola, Jennifer CCP; Richardson, Monica MD

Resignations
Jeffrey, Keith PA-C; Prato, Steve CCP

Director Danielson moved for approval of the credentialing action items presented by Dr. Tsoi.

Director Stewart seconded the motion. Roll call was taken:

William Nicholson, MD – aye Bernard Stewart, DDS – aye Michael Wallace – aye Patricia Danielson, RHIT – aye Jacob Eapen, MD – aye

The motion unanimously carried.

Debbie Jackson, Service League, presented the Service League Report. The Volunteer Appreciation Luncheon was held May 16th at the Marriott Fremont. The Service League newsletter is being distributed on a quarterly basis now. Ms. Jackson noted that recruitment of volunteers has been plentiful with many students volunteering in the Main Lobby and the Gift Shop. The Service League will hold its Ice Cream Social for the adult volunteers on June 14th. The total volunteer staffing hours for the month of May 2017: 2,807.

SERVICE LEAGUE REPORT

Dr. Timothy Tsoi reported there are 597 Medical Staff members which includes 346 active members.

MEDICAL STAFF REPORT

The Hospital Calendar video highlighted the following events:

HOSPITAL CALENDAR: Community Outreach

Past Health Promotions & Outreach Events

On Thursday, May 11th, the Washington Hospital Green Team hosted an energizer station, which was cosponsored by the City of Fremont, as part of the National Bike to Work Day. The team greeted cyclists during the 7 to 9 a.m. commute at the Fremont BART station with goodie bags, fresh fruit, water and pastries. More than 100 cyclists participated.

Also on Thursday, May 11th, Washington Hospital hosted "Celebration of Life". This event featured stories of survival and hope for cancer survivors and their families. In addition Dr. Jeff Lin, gynecologic oncologist, presented strategies to help prevent recurrence of cancer. Dr. Victoria Leiphart, gynecologist, provided the welcome address and moderated the event.

The event was sponsored by Washington Hospital, HERS Breast Cancer Foundation, Palo Alto Medical Foundation, and the American Cancer Society. More than 60 people attended.

On Friday, May 12th, Washington Hospital participated in the 4 Seasons of Health Senior Health Fair. This event featured more than 100 vendors providing information for seniors. Washington Hospital offered bone density screenings for osteoporosis and Washington Township Medical Foundation provided heart health information. 47 bone density screenings were provided. More than 1,000 people attended the event. Washington Hospital was also a sponsor for this event.

On Thursday May 18th, Lucy Hernandez, Community Outreach Project Manager, provided bone density screenings for osteoporosis, at the Dominican Sisters of Mission San Jose Health Fair. 23 bone density screenings were provided. More than 60 people attended.

Also on Thursday, May 18th, as part of the Women Empowering Women series, Dr. Victoria Leiphart, gynecologist, presented "Nutrition Myths Debunked: Truth Behind Common Diet Beliefs." 13 people attended.

On Thursday, May 25th, Dr. Sunil Dhawan, dermatologist, screened community members to potentially detect skin cancer before their symptoms occurred. This screening assisted in the detection of cancer at an early stage. 15 people were screened. Of those, 6 were recommended for further evaluation.

Immediately following the skin cancer screening on May 25th, Dr. Sunil Dhawan, dermatologist, presented "The Sun, the Beauty, or the Beast." 18 people attended.

On Thursday, June 1st, as part of the Diabetes Matters Series, Mary Sun, registered dietitian, presented, "Diabetes: Is There an App for That?." 15 people attended.

Also, on Thursday, June 1st, as part of the Speakers Bureau, Kristi Caracappa, Health Insurance Information Service Coordinator, provided an overview of the Health Insurance Information Service Program and other community services available at Washington Hospital and surrounding areas to the Breast Cancer Support Group. 11 people attended.

On Thursday, June 8th, Vida Reed, RN, presented "Stop Diabetes Before It Starts." 39 people attended

Upcoming Health Promotions & Community Outreach Events

On Thursday, June 15th, from 7 to 8:30 pm, as part of the Women Empowering Women series, Dr. Victoria Leiphart, gynecologist, will present "Improving Mobility, Flexibility, and Strength Through Body and Posture Awareness."

On Friday, June 30th from 1 to 3 pm, Maggie Guting, registered dietitian, will present "Fun Fresh Summer Cooking Demonstration"

The 2017 Central Park Summer Concert Series kicks off on Thursday, July 6th. Washington Hospital is a major presenting sponsor. This five week concert series is free and open to the public and will be held at the Central Park Performance Pavilion on Thursdays from 6:00 to 8:00 p.m. Washington Hospital will be providing health information and health screenings during this five week concert series.

On Saturday, July 15th from 10 am to 1 pm, Washington Hospital will host a Peripheral Vascular Disease screening event. This free screening includes a Doppler study of the circulation in the legs and an interpretation of results. This event is cosponsored by Fremont Bank Foundation.

Washington Hospital Healthcare Foundation

On Saturday, October 14th, the Washington Hospital Healthcare Foundation will

HOSPITAL CALENDAR: Washington Hospital Foundation Report

host the 31st annual Top Hat dinner dance. This year's gala will be chaired by Debbie Jackson, President of the Washington Hospital Service League, Dr. William Dugoni, general surgeon, Washington Township Foundation, medical director of the women's center, and Gary Charland, executive vice president of Masonic Homes. The trustees of the Foundation have designated the proceeds from this year's Top Hat gala towards the support the Radiation Oncology Center, which offers oncology patients access to leading edge treatment planning and delivery. The funds will be used to help underwrite the purchase of a new linear accelerator, a device most commonly used for radiation treatment for patients with cancer.

During the month of May, Washington Hospital Healthcare Foundation received two community gifts. Local Girl Scout Troop 33812 raised funds to purchase new books and a rolling cart for the patients in Pediatrics. "The Brownies and Girl Scouts delivering the book cart is the first of this type donation to our unit. It will allow our pediatric patients and their siblings the opportunity to enjoy reading. This is a great diversion. The mobility of the cart allows us to bring books to our patients if they are unable to come to the playroom" said Carmen Williams, RN., Senior Director for Maternal Child Health. Wooly Warmth, delivered a large collection of hand-knitted items for pediatric patients. Wooly Warmth is a group of volunteers who provide handmade, knitted and crocheted warm clothing to the families of newborns to keep their little ones cozy, comfortable and healthy.

Washington Township Healthcare District Board of Directors Report

Washington Township Healthcare District Board Members attended Indo-Americans for Better Community's Charity Ball on May 13th, the OneChild Annual Fundraiser on June 2nd, and the Bay Area Women Against Rape Annual Gala on June 9th.

Washington Hospital Employees Association (WHEA)

On Monday, May 22nd WHEA organized a blood drive with The American Red Cross. The American Red Cross registered 28 donors and collected 23 units of blood. WHEA's efforts helped boost the community blood supply to ensure patients have the lifesaving blood they need.

Washington On Wheels Mobile Health Clinic, W.O.W.

During the month of May, the Washington On Wheels Mobile Health Clinic (W.O.W.) continued to serve community members at the Fremont Senior Center, Fremont Family Resource Center and the Ruggieri Senior Center in Union City.

The total number of community members receiving health care from the Washington On Wheels Clinic during the month of May was 46.

Internet and Social Media Marketing

During the month of May, the most viewed webpages included Employment, About WHHS, Programs & Services, and Volunteers. The Hospital's social media presence is measured through total reach and engagement stats.

WASHINGTON
TOWNSHIP
HEALTHCARE
DISTRICT:
Board of Directors Report

HOSPITAL CALENDAR: Washington Hospital Employees Association (WHEA)

HOSPITAL CALENDAR: Washington On Wheels Mobile Health Van

HOSPITAL
CALENDAR:
Internet and Social
Media Marketing

InHealth - Channel 78

During the month of May, Washington Hospital's cable channel 78, InHealth, captured new programming including two Health and Wellness programs titled "Early Detection and Prevention of Female Cancers" and "The Sun, Beauty or the Beast?" and a Diabetes Matters program called "Insulin - Why I May Need It?."

HOSPITAL CALENDAR: InHealth

In addition, InHealth aired Washington Hospital's special event on the "Federal Health Policy Outlook," the April Citizen's Bond Oversight Committee meeting and the May Board of Directors meeting.

Awards and Recognitions

At the 45th Anniversary Dinner hosted by Bay Area Women Against Rape on June 9, Washington Hospital Healthcare System was awarded the Community Partnership Award. In presenting the award, the Honorable Fiona Ma, member of the California State Board of Equalization, thanked Washington Hospital for providing office space to BAWAR to serve sexual-assault victims in the Tri-Cities area and for staffing Sexual Assault Response Team nurses around the clock in the emergency department. Washington Township Health Care District Board Members Pat Danielson and Dr. Bernard Stewart received the award and thanked BAWAR for their valuable partnership.

HOSPITAL
CALENDAR:
Awards & Recognitions

On Tuesday, May 16th, Washington Hospital hosted its annual Volunteer Recognition Luncheon. Washington Hospital honors, thanks and celebrates all of the volunteers that help to support the health care system, including Volunteer Chaplains, Washington Hospital Employee Association Board Volunteers, Mended Heart Volunteers, Hospital Foundation Volunteers and Washington Service League Volunteers. More than 125 volunteers attended.

HOSPITAL
CALENDAR:
Additional Events &
Announcements

On Sunday, May 21st, Alice Jeno, celebrated her 50th birthday with her father and siblings at the place of her birth, Washington Hospital. She is one of 11 Jeno children, all of whom were raised in Fremont. Food and Nutrition Services, Maternal Child Health Services, and Community Relations departments worked together to provide a true welcome: lunch in the café, a gift presented by nurses, and a visit to the Rose Garden, where their late mother's name is memorialized as a Washington Hospital volunteer. Fifty years ago, Mr. Jeno picked up his baby daughter in a new 1967 VW Bus. To commemorate the occasion, one brother arranged to have a beautiful 1967 VW Bus waiting to take them home. It was an honor for hospital staff to be part of this special celebration with a family that is truly representative of the Washington Hospital community.

On Wednesday, May 24th, Washington Hospital hosted a Rose Garden Remembrance event. This event provided an opportunity for the Hospital community to remember Employees, physicians, volunteers and board members who have passed away while serving Washington Hospital. Miriam Dicristina, Washington Hospital Staff, and Joan Wariner, volunteer, were remembered during this event. Father Jeff Finley, Palliative Care Coordinator, provide nondenominational reflections.

Employee of the Month

In an unusual recognition ceremony, TWO employees were honored as employee of the month for June. Sr. Payroll Clerk Gloria Bonilla and Payroll Clerk Susie Areas recently defined the word "teamwork" as they worked together to successfully avoid a disaster that would have impacted every member of the Hospital staff.

On Tuesday, May 23rd, our ADP payroll system was unexpectedly unavailable. This was a Tuesday in payroll week. Normally on that day, all payroll data is entered by our clerks as the first step in ensuring everyone is paid correctly and on time. But the ADP system was down. Both Gloria and Susie went on "stand by" and while she was cooking dinner for her family, Gloria received a message that the system was back up. She returned to work and stayed until 9:30 pm getting her part completed and ready for Susie, who came in three hours early the next morning (catching the 4:30 am train from Tracy). Susie then completed her part of the task and, in the end, there was no delay in the payroll distribution and only a few employees realized there had been an issue.

CFO Chris Henry noted that this is only one example of what these two employees do for our staff members every day. "They quietly make sure that each and every employee's compensation is calculated accurately and is delivered on time. Their commitment to customer service is beyond compare and we are lucky to have them here at Washington Hospital."

Nancy Farber introduced Michael Platzbecker, Manager of the Emergency Department, who presented a Lean Update on hospital-wide Patient Flow through the Emergency Department and the nursing units. Mr. Platzbecker reviewed the increase in Emergency Department visits over the past two years resulting in unprecedented volume in the ED. One in five visits was admitted as an inpatient.

Mr. Platzbecker reviewed the 2016 Patient Flow initiatives for both the Emergency Department and Inpatients. The results include a length of stay that is consistently below the national benchmark; a 73% decrease in the number of patients who left without being seen; behavioral health patients transferred significantly faster than other California hospitals; and a 50% decrease in Imaging patient transportation.

Other issues that were addressed include: the high volume of walk-in or ambulance patients resulting in the lack of treatment space; the need for private, safe space for an increasing volume of behavioral health patients; high census leading to delays in the admission process. Mr. Platzbecker noted that over the two year period, the time from bed assignment in the ED to the inpatient transfer is now twice as fast (from 89 minutes to 43).

Future workshops will ensure that all relevant departments, including but not limited to OR and Cath Lab, are represented. The impact of the Observation Unit will be evaluated and opportunities to improve will be identified. ED physicians will evaluate patients in triage. Influenza testing time will be reduced from 2 hours to 30 minutes. There will be further analysis of cycle times for management of behavioral

HOSPITAL
CALENDAR:
Employee of the Month –
Gloria Bonilla and Susie
Areas

LEAN/KAIZAN UPDATE Improving Patient Flow Using Len Methodology

health patients. There will also be strategic planning of the patient flow in the new building.

Robert Alfieri presented the construction update on the Morris Hyman Critical Care Pavilion sharing photographs of Ground Floor flooring installation; Emergency Department waiting area; first floor nursing station; casework in the CDU exam rooms; second floor elevator lobby; second floor CCU; third floor nursing station; third floor waiting room and corridor; installation of fire water line at the loading dock expansion.

CONSTRUCTION REPORT Construction Update

Mary Bowron, Senior Director of Quality and Resource Management presented the Quality Report: Washington Hospital Quality Dashboard for Quarter Ending March 2017. We had a slight drop in Venous Thromboembolism Prevention and ICU Venous Thromboembolism Prevention. It was noted that there are no benchmarks available yet since the data is now being submitted as electronic clinical quality measures. Stroke core measures are all above benchmark levels.

QUALITY REPORT: Washington Hospital Quality Dashboard for Quarter Ending March 2017

Infection Prevention measures: Central Line Associated Bloodstream Infection rate was lower than predicted in the last quarter. We had more Catheter Associated Urinary Tract Infections than predicted this past quarter. The C-difficile ratio was higher than predicted for four of the past six quarters. We had no MRSA bloodstream infections in this quarter. Our VRE Infection rate was slightly higher than predicted and encompassed one patient with a 32-day stay. We had no surgical site infections for colon surgery or abdominal hysterectomy which was below the predicted number of infections.

Nurse Sensitive measures: Our hospital-acquired pressure ulcer prevalence was above the CalNOC benchmark and our moderate + injury fall rate was lower than the CalNOC benchmark.

National Patient Safety Goal: Hand Off Communication was better than the Joint Commission Goal of 90% in the last quarter and over the past two years. We had 100% compliance in patient identification. We were slightly below 100% compliance in procedure time out. It was noted that since implementation of The Joint Commission Targeted Solutions Tool (2014), we have consistently performed better than the goal of >=90% in Hand Hygiene.

National Quality Improvement Project: Our 30-day medicare pneumonia and CHF readmission rates were higher than the CMS national benchmarks. Our 30-day AMI medicare readmission rate was lower than the CMS national benchmark.

Chris Henry, Chief Financial Officer, presented the Finance Report for April 2017. The average daily census was 173.6 with admissions of 1,011 resulting in 5,209 patient days. Outpatient observation equivalent days were 180. The average length of stay was 5.19 days. The case mix index was 1.592. Deliveries were 122. Surgical cases were 378. Joint Replacement cases were 140. Neurosurgical cases were 27. Cardiac Surgical cases were 8. The Outpatient visits were 6,728 and Emergency visits were 4,519. Total productive FTEs were 1,283.8. FTEs per

FINANCE REPORT

adjusted occupied bed were 5.47.

Nancy Farber presented the Hospital Operations Report for May 2017. Preliminary information indicated gross revenue for the month of May at approximately \$175,872,000. The Average Length of Stay of 4.62 and there were 5,096 patient days. There were 376 Surgical Cases and 372 Cath Lab procedures at the Hospital. Deliveries for March were 156. Non-Emergency Outpatient visits were 7,217. FTEs per Adjusted Occupied Bed were 5.76. The Washington Outpatient Surgery Center had 508 cases and the clinics saw approximately 3,875 patients.

HOSPITAL OPERATIONS REPORT

In accordance with District Law, Policies and Procedures, Director Eapen moved for adoption of Resolution No. 1180 which is the Memorandum of Understanding between Washington Hospital and the United Healthcare Workers West, Service Employees International, Local 250, SEIU/UHW, a recognized majority representative under the terms of Board Resolution 331A, effective June 14, 2017.

APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION NO. 1180 SEIU/UHW, LOCAL 250

Director Wallace seconded the motion.

Roll call was taken:

William Nicholson, MD - aye Bernard Stewart, DDS - aye Michael Wallace – aye Patricia Danielson, RHIT – aye Jacob Eapen, MD – aye

The motion unanimously carried.

In accordance with District Law, Policies and Procedures, Director Eapen moved for adoption of Resolution No. 1181 which provides for the Continuing Expenditure Authority and authorizes the Chief Executive Officer to make any and all appropriate expenditures necessary for continued operations of the Washington Township Health Care District and the Washington Township Development Corporation.

APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION NO. 1181 CONTINUING EXPENDITURE AUTHORITY

Director Wallace seconded the motion.

Roll call was taken:

William Nicholson, MD - aye Bernard Stewart, DDS - aye Michael Wallace – aye Patricia Danielson, RHIT – aye Jacob Eapen, MD – aye

The motion unanimously carried.

In accordance with District Law, Policies and Procedures, Director Eapen moved that the Board of Directors authorize the Chief Executive Officer to enter into the necessary contracts and proceed with the purchase of hardware for a total amount not to exceed \$53,347.87.

APPROVAL OF COPIER REPLACEMENT

Director Wallace seconded the motion.

Roll call was taken:

William Nicholson, MD - aye Bernard Stewart, DDS - aye Michael Wallace – aye Patricia Danielson, RHIT – aye Jacob Eapen, MD – aye

The motion unanimously carried.

In accordance with District Law, Policies and Procedures, Director Eapen moved that the Board of Directors authorize the Chief Executive Officer to enter into the necessary contracts and proceed with the purchase of 124 chairs for a total amount not to exceed \$36,978.62.

APPROVAL OF CHAIRS FOR CAFÉ AND DOCTORS' LOUNGE

Director Wallace seconded the motion.

Roll call was taken:

William Nicholson, MD - aye Bernard Stewart, DDS - aye Michael Wallace – aye Patricia Danielson, RHIT – aye Jacob Eapen, MD – aye

The motion unanimously carried.

In accordance with District Law, Policies and Procedures, Director Eapen moved that the Board of Directors authorize the Chief Executive Officer to enter into the necessary contracts and proceed with the purchase of nineteen Philips MPSC devices for a total amount not to exceed \$117,360.29.

APPROVAL OF PHILIPS VITAL SIGNS MONITORS

Director Wallace seconded the motion.

Roll call was taken:

William Nicholson, MD - aye Bernard Stewart, DDS - aye Michael Wallace – aye Patricia Danielson, RHIT – aye Jacob Eapen, MD – aye

The motion unanimously carried.

In accordance with District Law, Policies and Procedures, Director Eapen moved that the Board of Directors authorize the Chief Executive Officer to enter into the necessary contracts and proceed with the purchase of ten Stryker Air Mattress Pumps for a total amount not to exceed \$25,838.

APPROVAL OF STRYKER AIR MATTRESS PUMPS

Director Wallace seconded the motion.

Roll call was taken:

William Nicholson, MD - aye Bernard Stewart, DDS - aye

> Michael Wallace – aye Patricia Danielson, RHIT – aye Jacob Eapen, MD – aye

The motion unanimously carried.

In accordance with District Law, Policies and Procedures, Director Eapen moved that the Board of Directors approve the Community Needs Assessment 2017 Implementation Plan and that the Board authorize the Chief Executive Officer to enter into the necessary agreements to conduct a post legislation gap analysis in order to evaluate existing and new programs and services.

APPROVAL OF COMMUNITY NEEDS ASSESSMENT 2017 IMPLEMENTATION PLAN

Director Wallace seconded the motion.

Roll call was taken:

William Nicholson, MD - aye Bernard Stewart, DDS - aye Michael Wallace – aye Patricia Danielson, RHIT – aye Jacob Eapen, MD – aye

The motion unanimously carried.

In accordance with Health & Safety Code Sections 1461, 1462 and 32106 and Government Section 54954.5(h) Director Nicholson adjourned the meeting to closed session at 8:05 pm, as the discussion pertained to Hospital trade secrets, Human Resources matters, and Risk Management.

ADJOURN TO CLOSED SESSION

Director Nicholson reconvened the meeting to open session at 8:54 pm and reported no action was taken in closed session.

RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION & REPORT ON CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, Director Nicholson adjourned the meeting at 8:54 pm.

ADJOURNMENT

William Nicholson, MD

President

Patricia Danielson, RHIT

Secretary